Statement to the Ohio Redistricting Commission
by Ohio Secretary of State Frank LaRose
Regarding Logistical Realities of Administering
a 2022 General Assembly Primary Election

As of today, a primary election date for the offices of State Representative, State Senator, and
political party State Central Committee member has not been established.

The Ohio General Assembly has the sole authority in the Ohio Revised Code (3501.40) to set the
time, place, and manner of a public election conducted in the State of Ohio. The only other
government entity that can supersede that authority is a federal court of law.

A three-judge panel assigned to consider the Ohio General Assembly redistricting case Gonidakis,
ef al. v. LaRose, Case No. 2:22-CV-773 (S.D. Ohio}, has ordered that if the State does not adopt a
lawful district plan and set a primary election date before May 28, “... we will order the primary
be moved to August 2 and Map 3 be used for only the 2022 election cycle. After that, Ohio will
have to pass a new map that complies with federal and state law.”

As of this date, the Ohio General Assembly has not set a primary election date for the above-
mentioned contests. Any action doing so would require an emergency clause to make the election
date and its associated deadlines effective immediately. The Speaker of the Ohio House and the
President of the Ohio Senate have indicated publicly that they lack the required two-thirds vote in
both chambers to enact emergency legislation for this purpose; thercfore, the only remaining
option to conduct a primary election to which Ohio voters are entitled is the prescribed action by
the federal district court.

My office and the bipartisan Ohio Association of Elections Officials have repeatedly stated that
because August 2, 2022 is already reserved for “special elections” in Ohio law, it is the only date
on which a statewide primary election can be conducted in advance of the scheduled General
Election (November 8, 2022).

August 2, 2022 is also the latest date by which Ohio can conduct a primary election without
overlapping or altering the scheduled timeline to successfully administer a General Election. This
is also recognized by the three-judge panel in Gonidakis, et al. v. LaRose and uncontested by any
of the parties involved in that litigation.

Under Ohio law, elections are conducted over at least a 90-day period. Eighty-nine days now stand
between this date and August 2, 2022, putting Ohio within the traditional statutory window for
administering its next election.

The federal panel majority in Gonidakis, et al. v. LaRose stated clearly that for any new district
plan to be utilized for an August 2, 2022 primary election — and to have the benefit of a full, 90-
day election administration period — the Commission would need to adopt it by April 20, 2022.
Their opinion is based on testimony from my staff that the 88 county boards of election would
collectively need at least two weeks to reprogram their computer systems to new House and Senate
districts before the full, 90-day primary election period would begin, which would also do the least
amount of damage to current Ohio election law.

To administer an August 2 primary election, the boards must meet a series of statutory and
administrative deadlines to have the first ballots, known as Uniformed and Overseas Citizens



Absentee Voting Act (“UOCAVA”) ballots, prepared no later than June 17, 2022 (46 days before
the election). To achieve this, elections officials must meet the following statutory requirements:

e (Certify candidates no later than 78 days before the primary election. R.C. 3513.05.

¢ Hold protests against certified candidates no later than 74 days before the primary election.
R.C. 3513.05.

e Determine the validity or invalidity of the declaration of candidacy and petition. R.C.
3513.05.

e Receive write-in candidates declarations of intent for partisan offices no later than 72 days
before the primary election. R.C. 3513.041.

¢ Hold protests against write-in candidates no later than 67 days before the primary election.
R.C.3513.041.

s The Secretary of State must certify to boards of elections the form of official ballots no
later than 70 days before the primary election. R.C, 3513.05.

» Board of elections of the most populous county in a multi-county district must certify
names of all candidates to the other county boards of elections in the district no later than
70 days before primary election. R.C. 3513.05.

Boards of elections need at least two weeks to reprogram voter registration and tabulation systems
to accommodate a new map, which as of this date takes us to at least May 19. At that point, the
boards would already be in violation of state law unless the General Assembly changes the
statutory deadlines. Additionally, my office would not instruct the boards to deprogram Map 3
before May 28, risking that the new map could be invalidated with no immediate options to
administer a primary election. This administrative delay also reduces or nearly eliminates the
required process election officials must complete to conduct testing on all voting equipment, proof
ballots, test ballots, recruit poll workers, and order absentee and Election Day ballots.

In summary:

o The last date a new map could have been ordered and implemented without altering current
statutory deadlines that precede an August 2, 2022 primary election was April 20, 2022,

o The General Assembly has not set a new primary date, and its leaders have publicly stated
they do not have the votes to pass emergency legislation to do so.

o All but two of Ohio’s 88 county boards of elections have fully programmed the third
General Assembly district plan adopted by the Ohio Redistricting Commission.

o A majority of the federal panel considering Gonidakis, et al. v. LaRose recognized that
Map 3 has “administrative advantages” of implementation that no other map produced by
the Commission to date presents, including a largely completed candidate certification
process that also would not require the revisiting of filing deadlines and residency
provisions.

Therefore, Map 3 is the only viable option to effectively administer a primary election on
August 2, 2022. If on May 28, 2022, the federal court orders that Ohio use Map 3 and sets the
primary election date on August 2, 2022, my office will issue a directive to the boards of elections
implementing that order and providing detailed instructions on the administration of a successful
primary election.



